CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 11 JANUARY 2007 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Stevenson (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Mrs Bradley, Dodd (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Fisher), Lishman, Ms Quilter, Mrs Styth and Warwick

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson (Leader and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder);


Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder);


Councillor Jefferson (Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder);


Councillor Mrs Prest (Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder); and


Councillor Boaden attended part of the meeting

CROS.1/07
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Fisher. 

CROS.2/07
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Bradley declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Agenda item A1 – Executive Budget Proposals 2007/08.  The interest related to the fact that she was eligible to receive a bus pass under the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

CROS.3/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting held on 7 December 2006 be noted.

CROS.4/07
EXECUTIVE DRAFT BUDGET PROPOSALS 2007/08 TO 2009/10 
Councillor Mrs Bradley, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the matter.

The Chairman began by thanking Members of the Council’s Executive for their attendance at the meeting.

There was submitted the Executive draft Budget proposals 2007/08 to 2009/10 which had been issued for consultation purposes.

The draft Budget proposals comprised – 

Section
Detail

A
Background and Executive Summary

B
Revenue Budget 2006/07 to 2009/10

· Schedule 1 – Existing Net Budgets

· Schedule 2 – Proposed Budget Reductions

· Schedule 3 – Recurring Spending Pressures

· Schedule 4 – Non-Recurring Spending Pressures

· Schedule 5 – Summary Net Budget Requirement

· Schedule 6 – Total Funding and Provisional Council Tax

C
Capital Programme 2006/07 to 2009/10

· Schedule 7 – Estimated Capital Resources

· Schedule 8 – Proposed Capital Programme

· Schedule 9 – Summary Capital Resource Statement

D
Council Reserves Projections to 2009/10

· Schedule 10 – Usable Reserves Projections

E
Budget Discipline

F
Statutory Report of the Director of Corporate Services

G
Glossary of Terms

The draft Budget proposals had been based on detailed proposals that had been considered by the Executive over the course of the last few months.  In particular, the following reports of the Director of Corporate Services which were submitted by way of background information – 

(a) General Fund Revenue Budget Summary 2006/07 to 2009/10
Report CORP.64/06 – updating the position outlined in report CORP.51/06 which set out the key issues remaining to be considered as part of the Budget cycle and identified a potential funding shortfall of circa £0.248m in 2008/09 and £2.019m in 2009/10, should all new spending and savings proposals be accepted and incorporated into the Revenue Budget.

The report also provided a summary of the Council’s Revenue Budgets for 2006/07 (revised), 2007/08 and future years projections for 2008/09 and 2009/10.   After adjustments due to the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts finalisation and circa £80,000 being moved from capital to revenue expenditure, and the Pirelli pressure reducing from £15k to £3k; the projected shortfalls on the Projects Reserve now needing to be found in order to balance the Budget totalled £320,000 2008/09 and £2,091,000 in 2009/10 assuming all savings and pressures were approved.

The Decision of the Executive on 18 December 2006 (Minute EX.290/06) was: 

“That the Executive note the following matters in Report CORP.64/06 which will be taken into account when formulating its Budget proposals for 2007/08:

(a) the revised estimates for 2006/07 totalling £18.984m and the consequential reduction by £1.928m in reserves, together with the 2007/08 base estimates of £18.027m;

(b) any savings and increased income as summarised in Appendix D;

(c) any new spending commitments as summarised in Appendix E;

(d) the amount to be appropriated from balances and reserves by way of a contribution to General Fund revenue expenditure requirements in 2007/08;

(e) directions to be given to the Council on the budgetary discipline to be followed in 2007/08 to 2009/10 and on the criteria to be applied in the strategic reallocation of resources to meet the future Budget requirements identified in the medium term financial outlook.”

(b) Provisional Capital Programme 2006/07 to 2009/10
Report CORP.63/06 detailing the revised capital programme for 2006/07 together with the proposed method of financing and also summarising the proposed programme for 2007/08 to 2009/10 in the light of the new capital proposals submitted to date and the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

The decision of the Executive on 18 December 2006 (Minute EX.291/06) was:

“1. That the following be noted and taken into account by the Executive in formulating its Budget proposals for 2007/08:

(a) the revised capital programme as set out in Appendices A and B of CORP.63/06, for recommendation to Council in February 2007;

(b) the Budgets to be carried forward to future years;

(c) the revised position on the Renewals Reserve as set out in Appendix C of CORP.63/06;

2. That the Executive recognises the need to make recommendations on the provisional capital programme for 2007/08 to 2009/10 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date, together with the estimated capital resources available, in formulating its Budget proposals for consultation.

3. That the Executive notes that any capital scheme approved by Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, has been approved.”

(c) Draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement and Investment Strategy 2007/08

Report CORP.62/06 setting out the draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2007/08 in accordance with the requirements of the Revised CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  The draft Investment Strategy was included as part of the Statement as were the draft Prudential indicators, as required within the Prudential Code for Capital Finance in Local Authorities. 

The final version of the Strategy would be issued following the consultation period on the draft Budget for 2007/08.

The decision of the Executive on 18 December 2006 (Minute EX.292/06) was:

“That the Executive approves the draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement, incorporating the draft Investment Strategy, together with the Prudential Indicators for 2007/08, as set out in Appendix A, for draft Budget consultation purposes and for forwarding to the City Council.”

A Member pointed out that the role of the Committee was to scrutinise the draft Budget proposals, rather than to respond to consultation.

Members then scrutinised the Executive’s Budget recommendations raising the following main issues:

Section A – Background and Executive Summary

(a) Members noted that, at this point in time, a number of issues had not yet been finalised but which would impact on the final Budget proposals to Council on 6 February 2007.

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) indicated that those issues included a number of government grant allocations and it was possible that final notification would not be forthcoming prior to the Budget meeting.

(b) In response to questions regarding the draft Budget which proposed a Council Tax increase of 3.5% for the City Council, Mrs Brown advised that an estimate was made at the start of the process regarding the rate of inflation.  The figure used was averaged at about 2.5% however different rates were used for different classes of expenditure as set out in the Medium Term Financial Plan.  Inflation was currently running at higher than projections made in July as part of the Medium Term Financial Plan and, although it was not proposed to increase Budgets accordingly at this time, there was a risk to the budget projections if it continued to rise.

(c) The sum of £1m of the projected requirement to be taken out of balances for 2007/08 to 2009/10 was in respect of the potential impact of the Job Evaluation process.   That was an estimated impact only and a Member questioned why the actual impact was not yet known.

The Member was further concerned to note that, whilst there was scope to fund the estimated requirement from the Projects Reserve in 2007/08, that could not be sustained in future years.  She asked who would draw up the Strategy for identifying recurring savings within the Revenue Budget and when that would be brought forward to the Committee.

In response, the Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) explained that the impact of implementation of the Pay Review was dependant upon a number of factors e.g. the pay modelling used, the outcome of Job Evaluation process and the agreement reached with Trades Unions on the manner by which Job Evaluation was to be implemented.  Until those details had been negotiated it was not possible to determine the exact impact.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder said that it was considered prudent to include £1m recurring expenditure within the Budget.  

The Strategy for identifying recurring savings within the Revenue Budget was being drawn up by Senior Management Team and the Executive, and would provide clear timeframes as to when savings would be delivered.  The Portfolio Holder confirmed that it would be reported to Overview and Scrutiny.

(d) The Strategy referred to would concentrate on a number of key areas, one of which was the Asset Review.  The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee was undertaking ongoing work on the Asset Review and Members would be concerned if the objective was now seen to be the delivery of additional income or reduced costs, rather than socio-economic benefits.  

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder replied that, as a follow up to the work undertaken by Corporate Resources, the aim was to set out clear objectives, one of which would be to deliver recurring additional income or recurring reduced costs.  It would also provide a timetable of deliverables and the impact on services and improvements.

The Leader added that the work being done by Overview and Scrutiny on the Asset Review was important and suggested that the Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) dovetail a timetable so that the Committee and Executive could progress the matter.

Members were concerned at the lack of progress on the Asset Review and asked when a further workshop session could take place.  In response, the Head of Scrutiny advised that attempts had been made to schedule in a further session early in the New Year, however, Officers had been heavily involved in work on the Local Government White Paper.  He suggested that the matter be considered as part of the Committee’s Work Programme later on the Agenda.

(e) In response to a question, the Leader advised that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and Senior Management Team had been tasked to look at Service Improvement Reviews.  Those would be brought forward on a ongoing rolling programme commencing in the current year (although some may take longer).

Section B – Revenue Budget 2006/07 to 2009/10

(f) Referring to Schedule 2 – Proposed Budget Reductions – Members questioned and sought clarification regarding the increase in Investment Income for 2008/09 to £427,000; Commercial Rent Reviews; the policies governing the expenditure reductions on Overtime and Car Mileage; the expenditure reduction of £55,000 on Elections for 2009/10 (which was a County Council election year) and the recurring spending pressure of £29,000; and when the Gershon efficiency savings identified would be subsumed into the base Budget.

In response Mrs Brown outlined the various reasons for the increase in investment income, including the recent increases in the base rate and future projections and level of investment reserves.  Officers took advice from SECTOR and kept a careful eye on the matter.  Commercial Rent Reviews were linked to the asset data base and the £60,000 was the best estimate available.  She did, however, acknowledge that better profiling would be developed and would assist the Executive in developing its Budget proposals.   The £17,000 identified was a 10% target reduction on the Car Mileage Budget but it was not possible at that point in time to say how that would be achieved.  Work was ongoing as regards a Green Travel Plan for Members and Staff.

Referring to the expenditure reduction on Elections, the Deputy Chief Executive stated that that related to the suggested move to four yearly elections contained in the White Paper.  The Leader added that the recurring spending pressure related to the extra cost to the Council of extended polling hours.  It would be necessary to check on the Member’s question as to why an expenditure reduction of £55,000 had been included for 2009/10.

In relation to the latter point, Mrs Brown confirmed that the Gershon savings identified were efficiency savings which would be incorporated into the base Budget once the Budget was approved by Council.

The Head of Personnel and Development Services added that there were clear savings that would emerge from the significant reduction in sickness absence now being achieved (e.g. less use of overtime).

(g) Referring to Schedule 3 – Recurring Spending Pressures – £16,000 for Members Broadband – a Member asked whether that would enable more people to be provided with broadband. 

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder said that the aim was to provide broadband to all those who could receive it.  There had in the past been problems with BT lines in certain locations, but it was hoped that would be resolved by April 2007.

(h) Discussion arose around the level of reliance placed upon income in the past  which was not now sustainable, bearing in mind the projected shortfalls in income in areas such as car parking.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder said that the real value would be from the Asset Review.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder was extremely concerned and believed that it was necessary to identify alternative sources of income. It would be a challenging task, and he suggested that a Working Group be established to look at how income had been generated in the past and what could be done for the future.

(i) In response to a comment regarding the possible impact of the Local Government White Paper, the Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder said that preparation of the Budget could not focus upon what may happen in future.

(j) A Member expressed some confusion in reconciling the figures at Schedule 7 – Estimated Capital Resources and those contained in background report CORP.63/06 for example.

Mrs Brown stressed that the Executive’s proposals were not necessarily the same as the original reports submitted as part of the Budget process.  She would be happy to meet with the Member outwith the Committee to discuss any queries.

Section E – Proposed Budget Discipline

(k) It was noted that the Council’s improvement plan would be progressed and have as one of its major actions the establishment of a value for money (VFM) methodology which would enable the Council to assess how it was achieving best value across all of its services.

RESOLVED – That the issues raised by the Committee at points (a) – (k) above be conveyed to the Executive as part of the Budget consultation process.

CROS.5/07
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in for consideration at this meeting.

CROS.6/07
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented the Work Programme for 2006/07.

Referring to the Asset Review, Mr Mallinson suggested that Members give consideration to a date for the next workshop session.  Following discussion, it was agreed that the session take place on the rising of the scheduled meeting of the Committee on 22 February 2007.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the Committee would undertake a workshop session on the Asset Review upon the rising of the formal business of the Committee on 22 February 2007.

CROS.7/07
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

(a) The Head of Scrutiny presented report LDS.03/07 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 January 2007 – 30 April 2007) issues under the remit of the Committee.  

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 January 2007 to 30 April 2007) issues within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

(b)  RESOLVED – That it be noted that there were no items scheduled in the Forward Plan to be considered at the meeting which were not included on the Agenda.

CROS.8/07
SHARED SERVICES POLICY

The Executive on 18 December 2006 had considered report CE.33/06 containing a draft Shared Services Policy and referred the draft Policy to this Committee for consideration and comment (Minute EX.301/06 refers).

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.33/06 reminding Members that the Executive had on 12 June 2006 agreed a Shared Services Protocol which had subsequently been the subject of a policy development workshop by this Committee.  The outcome of that workshop was the preparation of the draft Shared Services Policy, the purpose of which was –

· to describe the City Council’s approach to Shared Services

· to define roles and responsibilities within the authority for Shared Services

· to define the policy framework within which decisions can be taken about Shared Services 

· to define the criteria that must be satisfied before any arrangements for Shared Services are entered into

· to define the governance arrangements within the City Council in relation to Shared Services

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee endorses the draft Shared Services Policy.

CROS.9/07
SHARED SERVICES PROCUREMENT 

The Development and Support Manager (Mr Mark) presented report CORP.69/06 detailing progress made towards the development of a Cumbria wide shared service for the procurement of commodities.  

The business case for the project, commissioned by the Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board (CLASB), proposed that the shared service should be hosted, but not operated, by Cumbria County Council on behalf of the partners with governance a key issue to ensure transparency and impartiality.  It also required Councils to make a decision on whether to formally sign up to or opt out of further development and delivery of the project.

In the interim stages the Project Board had identified capacity for project management to be delivered through the Connected Cumbria Partnership for both phases of the project, i.e. up to the December cut off point and from December until the end of March 2007.

As of 19 December 2006 Eden District Council has decided to opt out of further development.  However, Allerdale, Barrow, Copeland, South Lakeland and the County Council had all confirmed their commitment to the shared service.

It was recommended that Members sign up to be a partner in the development and delivery of the shared service and support and progress the project, subject to the following considerations:

(i) the service generated more savings than the investment required;

(ii) the cost of service was paid for by the savings generated.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following issues:

1. Referring to the view presented of how the service may look in terms of delivery, a Member indicated that she would be concerned if all was done on line without the benefit of backup.

Mr Mark replied that a back up system would be available.

2. In response to questions, Mr Mark advised that the decision as to which of the two models for contributions towards the shared service would be used would lie with CLASB.

He did not consider that work on shared services procurement should be put on hold pending the outcome of the Local Government White Paper.

3. Members commended the Officer for what was an extremely good paper and business case.

RESOLVED – That the recommendations contained within report CORP.69/06 be noted and supported.

CROS.10/07
CORPORATE RISK REGISTER

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) presented report CE.05/07 containing the latest quarterly update of the Council’s Corporate Risk Register.

Dr Gooding reported that any risks associated with White Paper issues would be assessed as part of the next report.

The Committee was asked to consider and comment on the updated Corporate Risk Register and identify any emerging risks for consideration by the Corporate Risk Management Group.

RESOLVED – That the updated Corporate Risk Register be endorsed.

CROS.11/07
CAPITAL PROGRAMME/PROJECTS BOARDS – PROGRESS REPORT
The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) presented report CORP.70/06 updating Members on the work of the Capital Programme Board and the Capital Projects Board since the Boards were set up in July 2006.

The work of both Boards was concentrated over two areas, namely the existing capital programme and proposed schemes for future years.

Substantial progress had been made in assessing the current programme and highlighting areas that required further work.  The Projects Board strengthened the detailed monitoring of existing schemes by highlighting areas of concern and providing support to Project Managers.

The new procedures for proposed schemes had only been implemented for the 2007/08 Budget and it was unlikely that significant progress would be seen until at least the next Budget cycle.  However, systems were now in place to ensure more rigorous and effective monitoring of all capital schemes.

RESOLVED – That the work carried out to date by the Capital Programme and Projects Boards be noted.   

CROS.12/07
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE:  PROGRESS REPORT

There was submitted report CE.06/07, the purpose of which was to give Members the opportunity to consider the Carlisle Renaissance update report (CE.30/06) submitted to the Executive on 18 December 2006.  That latter report provided further information on the Carlisle Renaissance governance and management arrangements, together with progress on delivery planning, funding, public consultation and specific project proposals.  Also set out was the profile of an alternative project, negotiated by the NWDA, for inclusion to the Year 1 Activity programme.  That project replaced the previously agreed Castle Street Public Realm capital project.

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance (Mr McNichol) introduced Mr Tom Millar, Programme Manager to the Committee.

Mr McNichol then gave a brief introduction to the matter, commenting that the challenge was to develop a single cohesive plan for the whole of Carlisle Renaissance.  He outlined work in progress to define such a plan and the various elements which were still in the process of development, together with opportunities which existed to influence regeneration and funding opportunities.

It was necessary to establish a sustainable long-term plan for Carlisle Renaissance over the next two years, together with agreement as to how long‑term funding would be made available to deliver that plan.

Discussion arose during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

1. Referring to the adjustment to the Renaissance Year 1 Programme, a Member asked who had agreed with the North West Development Agency (NWDA) that the Castle Street project be deferred until a comprehensive Urban Design Framework was developed.

Mr McNichol replied that the NWDA was not prepared to fund a small scale public realm project and the adjustment to the Year 1 Programme had been raised with the Portfolio Holder and reported to the Executive.

2. Section 3.4 of the report recorded that an indicative allocation of a further £10m was now included in the Cumbria Economic Renewal Action Plan for Carlisle Renaissance in the period to 2008/09, the allocation of which would depend upon the outcomes of the Economic Strategy, the Development Framework and Movement Strategy, and proposals for tackling deprivation. 


A Member expressed concern that funding allocated to tackle deprivation had in the past disappeared and may do so again since it had to come via Cumbria Vision.  She questioned the action being taken on deprivation and, in particular, the strategies aimed at the area that she represented.

In response, Mr McNichol explained the Council’s relationship with the NWDA and Cumbria Vision, and the outcome of a recent meeting with them.  The challenge was to find a comprehensive approach to tackling all of the indices of deprivation with the range of different agencies involved.

3. A second stage stakeholders workshop would be held on 17 January 2007 to consider a draft Strategic Framework and Members should contact the Head of Economic and Tourism Services if they were interested in attending.

4. The Committee considered that there was an issue around the communication of knowledge to Members regarding Carlisle Renaissance.

A Member further questioned whether the Council’s Communications Team could be proactive in addressing issues appearing in the press.

Mr McNichol reported that following the departure of the Consultation and Communications Officer in the summer and the appointment of a new Head of Communications by the Council, the Communications Team was being restructured with the addition of two new posts to strengthen its marketing and communications capacity.

5. The Town Clerk and Chief Executive had written to every individual in the Rickergate area on a number of occasions and Mr McNichol and other members of the Carlisle Renaissance Team had met with several of the residents and business occupiers at a number of events.

6. In response to a comment concerning Members’ involvement in the process, Mr McNichol advised that a briefing for Elected Members on the Development Framework and Movement Strategy would be held on 29 January 2007 at 6.00 pm in the Council Chamber (written notification of which had already been circulated).  In addition, special meetings of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the County Council Carlisle Local Area Committee were in the course of being arranged.

7. A Member said that the houses on Corporation Road were typical examples of the vernacular architecture of Carlisle, constituted reasonably affordable family houses and she would like to see them retained.  The Member did not consider that demolition of those houses was the only option, rather they could be seen as the anchor points for future development.

Another Member referred to projects undertaken in the past, for example the development of The Lanes, which had involved difficult decisions concerning the demolition of homes, etc., but which had been successfully completed.


8. In response to a question, Mr McNichol advised that the University of Cumbria had indicated that their preferred site for the establishment of new headquarters in the City Centre was Botchergate, but that they were prepared to consider alternative locations.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues raised by Members as detailed above, the report and progress in taking forward Carlisle Renaissance be noted.

CROS.13/07
SICKNESS ABSENCE FIRST SIX MONTHS 2006/07

The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) presented report PPP.06/07 providing details of the Council’s performance under BVPI 12 (average number of days sickness absence per employee) for the first two quarters of 2006/07.

A comparison of performance with the two previous years was provided which demonstrated a continued improvement in attendance.  One of the key features used to bring about improved attendance was the use of Return to Work Interviews (RTI) and details of the percentage of RTIs carried out were also provided.

In respect of the 2006/07 Improving Attendance Action Plan, the main progress to note was :

(i) an arrangement for providing a more permanent Occupational Health service was in hand.    A collaboration of five local authorities within Cumbria had put out a tender for that service, with Carlisle taking the lead.  In the interim, the organisation that had provided services during the pilot continued to provide a service to the whole authority.

(ii) corporate training in attendance management was already an established component of the Management Development Programme, but for 2007 a new module on Conducting (effective) Return to Work Interviews had been introduced which was orientated more towards enhancing skills than advice/guidance based.

Although not included in the Action Plan, ‘Health Promotion Days’ were now a regular feature within the Civic Centre, having also been held at Bousteads Grassing.

Mr Williams further reported that :

· the figure for the third quarter had just been produced and he felt it appropriate to mention it now.  That showed that the average number of days sickness absence taken by each employee for the 9 months April to December was 5.82 days and, if that improvement continued to the end of year, the Council would hit the top quartile.

· Action 10 – all employees within Community Services (with the exception of a few administrative staff) had undertaken health surveillance and, in addition, all those who wished had been surveyed as part of a pilot within Revenues and Benefits.

· Action 13 – Osteopaths for Industry had provided specialist training on manual handling with the Refuse squads.  Parking Attendants had achieved NVQ Level 2 in Conflict Management as part of our efforts to address a problem of violence and aggression towards them while working in the community.

· Significant reductions in insurance claims against the Council were being achieved due to improved health and safety procedures now operating within Community Services.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following comments and observations:

1. The Committee congratulated Officers on the improvement in attendance achieved.

2. There was concern at the percentage of Return to Work interviews being conducted.  A Member suggested that the table should state “Percentage of Return to Work Interviews conducted within 5 days”.

In response the Deputy Chief Executive explained the process governing Return to Work interviews and undertook to look at the Member’s suggestion. 

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.14/07
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY

There was submitted report CE.04/07 detailing progress of the Pay and Workforce Strategy project, which had been established to meet the requirements of the 2004 National Joint Council Pay Agreement to produce a Pay and Workforce Strategy and to help improve the performance of the Council.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

[The meeting ended at 12.20 pm]

